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Meeting Minutes
North Loop Neighborhood Planning & Zoning Meeting
Heritage Landing Community Room, 415 North 1st Street

January 20, 2016
	Welcome and Introductions—DJ Heinle
· The meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.
· Nine committee members were present:  DJ Heinle, Dave Decker, Katie Day, Alice Eichholz, Karen Lee Rosar, Neil Reardon, Jo Vos, Sydney Anderson, and Darwin Lookingbill
· The Committee approved the meeting minutes from the November 18 meeting. (Karen, DJ)

	Proposed Sign Replacement, Star Tribune Building – Steve Yaeger, Star Tribune//Carol Lansing, Faegre Baker Daniels
· Steve Yaeger reports the Star Tribune has been in the neighborhood for a long time, and is excited about all the change that’s taking place- the news is now delivered in many different ways, but the newspaper is still very important, and the company is happy to be in Minneapolis
· Yaeger adds that the Star Tribune brand and logo is about 30 years old, and with all the evolving the company has done in the last 18-24 months, they’d like to update their sign as well
· The Star Tribute wants to be respectful of the neighborhood, and would like to place the new sign on the back of the building where the current one exists
· Carol Lansing states that the first application is a Certificate of Appropriateness; the building is located in the Historic District, but faces outside of the Historic District; the proposed sign does not conform with the Historic District Guidelines, but the Guidelines will consider special circumstances
· The team believes special circumstances for the proposed sign include:

· the proposed sign will be located at the apporximate height and is the approximate size of the existing sign (existing is 10’x40’, the proposed sign is 12’-6”x40’)

· the sign is proportionate to the building

· the building is not historic and is located at the edge of the district

· the sign can not be seen from the district, and the district can not be seen when looking at the sign

· the sign will face an area that is zoned industrial; Karen adds that it's a protected industrial district, so this will not change in the future

· The proposed sign is perforated vinyl; the background will be “silverish,” the letters will be black during the day and lit up from behind at night (therefore will look white)
· Karen suggests that the company was born and bred in Minneapolis; it should be “no big deal” to let them update their brand

· The Certificate of Appropriateness Application is complete and has been submitted; the team goes before the Historic Preservation Commission on February 16 and is requesting a letter of support before then; the team will meet with the Planning Commission following the HPC (date to be decided)
· Dave reports that support will be discussed with the NLNA Board next week, and if everyone is in agreement- a letter of support will be written and shared with the presenters; Dave will follow up with Carol either way

	721 North 1st Street, New Apartment Building – Curt Gunsbury, Solhem Companies
· The team discusses the proposed, 124-unit apartment building across from the Star Tribune Building
· One item to note about the development is that the office building across the street is currently using the site for parking, therefore the parking requirements for this property will be higher compared to others in the neighborhood; the phasing of the parking spaces during construction will be tricky as people will temporarily have to park further away than they do currently
· In addition, the Bassett Creek Tunnel clips the corner of the property; the developer is interested in donating this portion of the property at public park space in lieu of contributing park dedication fees; the estimated 5000 SF of park space would be considered a small pocket park, and has the potential to be the first of several connecting park if other developers did something similar in the future; a dog park is being considered
· The exact location of the tunnel at this property will be determined this week.
· The challenge of a public park at this location is access; the park would be located behind the building and seem more like a private park for the building users than as a public asset for the neighborhood
· Neil asks if the parcel will remain as it is currently divided; the adjacent parcel is owned by another developer, so the parcels will remain as currently divided

· The team has talked to the Parks Department to learn what needs to be done for a developer to have a privately owned public park; Solhem Companies would maintain the park

· The Park Board and CPED need to determine if donating the land as park space in lieu of contributing park dedication fees will be allowed
· In general, the Committee feels the park space does not feel like public space since it is located behind the building

· Darwin suggests that because the land above the tunnel can not be built on, it will be a benefit (as green space) to the property regardless of what the Park Board and CPED decide

· Curt asks for the Committee’s thoughts on how this could be better-presented; Neil suggests highlighting the potential for connecting additional parks along the Bassett Creek Tunnel in the future

· Dave asks about the entry along 1st Street; Curt states that it will not be retail, and it will be well-lit with street lights and a “glowing store front” at night

· DJ states that the Committee has really been pushing hardy street trees for new developments in the neighborhood; the team reports burr oaks are shown on the plan which are “hard to kill”

· Dave asks about amenities on the second floor; the teams shares that the second floor will have a private terrace only, and a community room and roof deck will be located on the upper floors; all other amenities will be located on the first floor

· DJ inquires about materials; feedback from the City guided the team towards an orange/blended brick to tie in to the historic district, dark metal panels will also be used
· Dave suggests composting; composting is done in all new Solhem Companies buildings

· Katie asks about a construction timeline; the team is anticipating a summer 2016 dig with plans to open the summer of 2017

· Neil asks about parking; there will be 2  sublevels of parking, 1 level at grade, and a half level at a mezzanine level

· Karen wonders if the first floor units are townhomes; yes- the goal is to activate the street front

· The team is looking for a letter of support for the project, interest in the public park, and acceptance of the idea of donating the aforementioned land in lieu of contributing park dedication fees

· Dave explains that the Committee will further discuss, and suggests a more specific justification of the park land/improvements compared to the $1500/unit park dedication fee will be helpful 

· Curt will send Karen electronic copies of the historic 1883 photos of the bridges buried under the roads in the nieighborhood; Karen will share on the NLNA web and Facebook pages

	Hennepin Avenue Reconstruction Project (Washington Ave to 12 St) – Simon Blenski, City of Minneapolis

· Simon Blenski with Minneapolis Public Works attends meeting to introduce the upcoming project; The team is just starting to take a look, “nothing to report yet”
· BLenski states that Hennepin Avenue is in poor condition warranting a full reconstruction from building face to building face in 2020
· The City is interested in applying for federal funding to support the project; City has been successful in receiving these funds in the past, however- once the Funds are awarded, it is very difficult to make any change to what has been proposed; a good amount of community engagement will take place before the application is submitted for this reason 
· The right-of-way for most of Hennepin Avenue between Washington Avenue and 12th Street is between 98’ – 100’ wide including an alternating pattern of 4 and 5 lane blocks; sidewalks are about 20’ wide ( a little narrower in some locations); lots of transit along this street
· Future arterial rapid bus routes are proposed along Hennepin Avenue to provide enhanced service, nicer stations, and quicker rides; Also being thoughtful of better conditions and protected lanes for bicylclists
· A Public Meeting to generally introduce the project is being scheduled for February- probably during the third week, but the date is to be deterimined and will be shared with the Committee soon; based on feedback from this pubblic meeting and some traffic analysis currently being completed, considerations will be made and alternatives will be presented before the application is submitted

· Alice asks what the City’s relationship is with the Hennepin Theater Trust and their related efforts; Simon states that the City will be meeting with representatives with the Hennepin Theater Trust to coordinate and discuss, and suggests that the work done over the next several months will be very conceptual
· Alice asks if the reconstruction work will conflict with the Farmers Market; Simon explains that the Nicollet Mall improvements will be complete before any work begins on Hennepin Avenue
· DJ inquires about materials – will pavers be used?; Simon suggests that pavers will be considered, but not until later in the planning phase; “everything is very conceptual for now”

· Karen asks if the reconstruction project will affect the current bus routes- Karen and others who live in the neighborhood appreciate being able to pick up just about any bus along this route

· The project website is “up and running” as of0; Simon will send Karen a link for the NLNA website

· Simon thanks the Committee for their time, and states he will send the date for the public meeting in February as soon as he has it

	MPLS Farmers Market, New Vision – Neil Reardon, Urban Works//Daniel Bonilla, City of Minneapolis
· Vision planning for the Minneapolis Farmers Market is being led by Urban Works Architecture (UWA); UWA is working with Market Ventures, Inc. out of Portland, OR and the City of Minneapolis’ Business Development team on this effort
· The first public meeting was held at the library on January 20 and additional community engagement opportunities are being planned; a survey is also available online
· The team met with a group of vendors on January 20 and will meet with another group of vendors on January 21; they will also meet with 2020 Partners, the Central Minnesota Growers Association, Homegrown Minneapolis, City Staff, and other stakeholders- as well as attend the NLNA Annual Board Meeting on January 27
· The three goals for the new vision include:

· serving as a catalyst for economic development

· serving as a year-round food destination

· serving as a civic landmark for the City of Minneapolis

· the UWA team presents 3 general strategies for the new vision:
· Address deficiencies within the existing Market footprint

· Expand the current footprint to potentially include both indoor and outdoor space; the direction of expansion is to be determined (North or East)

· Move the market to a completely new location with potential of creating another market-related use in the existing location
· The Committee indicates that connections, especially to the SWLRT light rail station, will be of high priority in any of the strategies
· Neil states that the UWA team has ideas for each of these strategies, but would like to find out what is wanted and needed in the community and incorporate those concerns into each strategy before any ideas are presented

· The list of survey questions are reviewed and discussion follows; a summary of discussion is listed below:

· Parking and Transit: comments are made related to additional parking- it would be needed; the Neighborhood is not interested in surface parking, but rather an “appropriately done parking structure, possibly with solar panels on top of the structure; pedestrian and bike-friendly improvements are needed- access by foot and bike are important; connection to the future Green Line LRT Station is important
· Suggested Improvements: year-round market; some Committee Members requested more local produce (no bananas, pineapple, peaches) while other Committee Members thought resale options are fine; additional local offerings; it is pointed out that this is the “market for the masses” – everyone attends, which is a good thing; bathroom facilities need improvement, general infrastructure and utilities need to be upgraded; gathering space and places to sit should be made available; signage needs to be improved 

· Potential for a larger market: would help contribute to goals; could be year-round; new, adjacent/related businesses could serve as anchors; a “market district” could be created if wholesalers, productions space (i.e. commercial kitchen), etc were brought in/made available; restaurants might be attracted to a “district”; Ted with Market Ventures, Inc. explains a handful of examples of these types of districts across the United States

· The Committee suggests the existing location is a “good city amenity” even if the market is relocated; “don’t sell off for development”; The Committee likes the idea of a potential market-related use at this location

· Neil suggests there are lots of ideas and lots of options to be explored; Additional feedback for a particular strategy is requested; a recommendation will be made in early March

	----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Neighborhood Comments

· No Neighborhood Comments this month.
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Old Business
· No old business to discuss this month.
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Committee Business
· (Education Initiative) An Open House is scheduled at Webster School on January 30 from 10 AM – 12 PM
· (Park CAC) Karen and Katie have made some progress with good conversation regarding park dedication fees; updates will be provided on a regular basis moving forward; Michael with the City of Minneapolis has started to attend the Steering Committee meetings; Park Dedication Fees are starting to be collected; next step is to have a “real discussion” on how the fees will/can be spent
· (721 North 1st Street Discussion) Pros: green space is a positive; a dog park will serve an immediate need; Cons: park does not feel public and access is “tricky”; Not enough informaiton related to the park has been provided to be able to consider one way or the other; donating land in lieu of contributing park dedication fees may be a precedent the neighbhorhood does not want to set; the Committee makes and approves a motion to support the development with the following caveats: 1) provide hardy trees along 1st Street, and 2) the large retaining wall will be screened/include vines. At this time, additional information is needed to consider the public park concept. (DJ, Alice)
· (Star Tribune Sign Discussion) The Committee makes and approves a motion to support the proposed sign as presented. (Alice, Karen)
· (MPLS Farmers Market New Vision Discussion) Neil abstains; The Committee makes and approves a motion 1) to support the goals the City has laid out for the Farmers Market improvements, and 2) to support the expansion and improvement of themarket to include: connections to Royalston Station, year-round use and indoor space, improved accessibility, structured parking, better foot/bike/vehicle connections, a commercial kitchen, and a plaza space- while promoting increased density. (DJ, Dave) 
· The next meeting is scheduled for February 17, at 6 pm.  The committee adjourned at 8:05 pm.

end of minutes


	



